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BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETS IN RICHNOND

The Board of Directors of the American Theological Library Associa
tion held its winter meeting January 5—7, 1983, at Union Theological
Seminary in Richmond, Virginia. Martha B. Aycock, Reference Librarian at
Union, was hostess to the group. Those in attendance were Robert Dvorak,
President; Martha B. Aycock, Vice—president; Albert E. Hurd, Executive
Secretary; Robert A. Olsen, Jr., Treasurer; Class A Members at Large,
James Dunkly, Roberta Hamburger, Lawrence H. Hill, Betty A. O’Brien,
Dorothy Parks, and Richard 0. Spoor; Jerry D. Campbell, Past President;
R. Grant Bracewell, Representa~j~~ of the Index Board; Charles Willard,
Representa~j~~ of the Board of Microtext; Donn Michael Farris, Editor of
the Newsletter; and Joyce L. Farris, Recording Secretary.

In a series of meetings which began on Wednesday afternoon and ended
at noon on Friday, the Board:

— adopted a policy statement on the use of the ATM membership list
which requires that requests for the use of the list should ordinarily be
accompanied by a copy of the material to be mailed,

— endorsed the appointment of Elvire Hilgert as representative from
the Bibliographic Systems Section to the Committee on Cataloging: Descrip
tion and Access, of the Resources and Technical Services Division of the
American Library Association,

— ruled that the Sections should submit to the Board of Directors for
endorsement the names of persons who are going to represent the Associa
tion or one of the Sections to external organizations,

— voted to pay the Editor of the Proceedin~ an honorarium of $450
a year,

— received and discussed a lengthy progress report from Stephen
Peterson on Project 2000,

— directed the President to appoint a committee to make recorinnenda—
tions to the Board at its June meeting with regard to the continuing rela
tionship between the ATM and the Association of Theological Schools,

— voted to recommend to the membership of the Association at its
June conference that it amend Sections 12.5 and 13.5 of the ATM By—Laws
to read “No Board member shall serve more than two consecutive terms,”
applying to both Class A and Class B members of both the Board of Micro—
text and the Index Board,

— 43 —
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETS — Continued

— appointed members of the Board of Directors to serve as liaison
persons between the Board and the Standing Committees: Dorothy Parks
with Bibliographic Systems, Lawrence H. Hill with Reader Services,
Roberta Hamburger with Collection Evaluation and Development, and Betty
O’Brien with Publication,

— ruled that if a new member joins the Association within three
months of the next fiscal year, that member will automatically be en
rolled for the next fiscal year,

— accepted the invitation to hold the 1966 annual conference of the
Association on the campus of William Jewell College in Liberty, Missouri,
with the theological seminaries of the Kansas City area acting as hosts,

— instructed the Executive Secretary to proceed with the production
of a new membership brochure,

— voted that the Editor of the Proceedings be an ex officio member
of the Publication Committee,

— discussed at length with the Program Committee plans for the 1983
conference, which is to include a one—day program of Continuing Education,

— agreed that the Continuing Education element of the program be
expanded to two days at the 1984 conference,

— voted that the Association will underwrite the costs of the Con
tinuing Education segment of the 1983 conference in the amount that those
costs exceed the amount derived from registration fees,

— directed the Executive Secretary to maintain records of continuing
education credit earned by ATM members at the annual conferences and em
powered him to certify these on behalf of the Association,

— appointed a committee consisting of Betty A. O’Brien, Elmer O’Brien,
and Lawrence H. Hill to work with John Howard, Librarian of New College,
Edinburgh, Scotland, on plans for the proposed post—conference tour to
Edinburgh in 1985,

— voted to extend to John Howard an invitation to visit the Board of
Directors during its June meetings in order to discuss the proposed
Edinburgh tour,

— received and discussed an extended report from Andrew Scrimgeour
on the activities of the Task Force on Preservation, and

— appointed Donn Michael Farris to another five—year term (1983—
1988) as Editor of the Association’s quarterly Newsletter.

PAPERS SOUGHT FOR 1984 CONFERENCE

The ATM Program Committee invites interested persons to submit ideas
for papers to be presented at the Annual Conference to be held in June
1984. The Committee will consider papers on issues in theological librar
ianship, bibliographic essays, and papers on current research in the theo
logical disciplines. Proposals should be submitted in the form of one—
page abstracts to: Sara Mobley, Pitts Theology Library, Emory University,
Atlanta, Georgia 30322, by June 1, 1983.
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ATLA RECEIVES SEVENTEEN NEW MEMBERS

The American Theological Library Association welcomes the following
new members:

Full:

Mr. William B. Badke,~Professor, Northwest Bap
tist Theological College and Seminary, 3358 Marine Drive,
Vancouver, British Columbia V55 3W3, Canada

Dr. Milton J. Coalter, Jr., Public Services Librarian, Iliff School
of Theology, 2233 South University Boulevard, Denver, Colorado
80210. Mailing address: 2201 South Pearl Street, Denver,
Colorado 80210

Mr. Russell H. File, Librarian, Liberty Baptist Seminary, Box 20000,
Lynchburg, Virginia 24506

Mr. Duane Harbin, Acquisitions Supervisor, Yale Divinity School
Library, 409 Prospect Street, New Haven, Connecticut 06510

Mrs. Diane Sperling Lauderdale, Director of Library Program, Chicago
Cluster of Theological Schools, 1100 East 55th Street, Chicago,
Illinois 60615. Mailing address: Apartment 1, 5551 South
Kimbark Avenue, Chicago, Illinois 60637

Mr. Roger Loyd, Associate Librarian, Perkins School of Theology,
Southern Methodist University, Dallas, Texas 75275

Ms. Alice Runis, Technical Services Librarian, Iliff School of Theol
ogy, 2233 South University Boulevard, Denver, Colorado 80210.
~flin address: 965 Humboldt Street, #205, Denver, Colorado
80218

Sister Collette Zirbes, OSF, Assistant Librarian, St. Francis Semi
nary, 3257 South Lake Drive, Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53217

Associate:

The Reverend Paul Evans, The Anglican Bibliopole, Church Street,
R.D. 3, Box 116, Saratoga Springs, New York 12866

Mr. Geoffrey J. Lee, Assistant to the Director, Vanderbilt University
Library, 419 21st Avenue, Nashville, Tennessee 37240

Student:

Mr. Dan B. Campbell, 207—B Branson Street, Chapel Hill, North
Carolina 27514

Mr. Jim Coble, G—5 Berkshire Manor, Carrboro, North Carolina 27510
Mr. Frazier Conley, P.O. Box 7, Whitewright, Texas 75491
Ms. Cheryl A. Feimlee, 208 Llewellyn, Highwood, Illinois 60040
Mr. Richard L. Lindberg, 231 Fourth Avenue, Phoenixvilae, Pennsyl

vania 19460
Miss Ruth N. McWilliams 11691 North Shore Drive, Reston, Virginia

22090
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NEW MEMBERS — Continued

Institutional:

The Library, Whitefriars Hall, 1600 Webster Street, N.E.,
Washington, D.C. 20017

CTORY OF ROMAI1 CATHOLIC NEWSPAPERS AVAILABLE

The Cushwa Center for the Study of American Catholicism and the Uni
versity of Notre Dame Library have published a Directory of Roman Catho
lic Newspapers on Microfilm: United States, which lists the more than 300
such newspapers held by the Memorial Library at Notre Dame. The cost of
the Directory is $5.00 including postage. Orders should be directed to:
Cushwa Center for the Study of American Catholicism, Room 614, Memorial
Library, University of Notre Dame, Notre Dame, Indiana 46556.

THREE SEMINARIES MERGE PERIODICAL COLLECTIONS

In 1970, De Sales Hall School of Theology, Dominican House of
Studies, and Oblate College, all within four blocks of each other in
Washington, D.C., formed the Cluster of Independent Theological Schools,
a structure that enabled them to share their resources and yet to devise
their own curricula, operate their own libraries, and grant their own
degrees. In the summer of 1982 the three institutions agreed to form a
Cluster Periodical Center in the Dominican College Library. The Center
opened last October with one bound copy of every volume of every title
that had been in any of the three libraries. In 1983 the three termin
ated their current subscriptions. The Center is receiving all issues,
thus ending duplication.

Each school continues to pay for the subscriptions and to own the
volumes it sends to the Center. The library that pays for the subscrip
tion pays for its binding. A book plate identifies the owner. A stand
ard annual fee is charged each institution for the services provided.
The director of the Center is responsible to a committee drawn from the
three institutions. The faculty of each seminary can place any title in
the collection; neither the director nor the faculty of another Cluster
institution can veto their choice.

Since only one library checks in titles and prepares them for bind
ing, staff should have more time for other projects. At the end of five
years of operation, the Cluster Periodical Center will be subject to a
review and evaluation to determine whether or not it does give better
service than the three libraries functioning independently.
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A LETTER FROM PRESIDENT DVORAK

Elsewhere in this issue of the Newsletter you will find a summary of
actions and discussions undertaken by the ATLA Board of Directors at its
midwinter meetings in Richmond, Virginia, early in January. I want to
report to the membership several matters related to the work of the Board,
underscoring four concerns and directions of the Association at the
present time.

1. Please remember that the current year is one of transition for
us in ATM. We are now operating with the revised slate of standing
committees, six in all, outlined on previous occasions both in written
and oral reporting: Bibliographic Systems (Elizabeth Flynn, chair); Col
lection Evaluation and Development (Donald Vorp, chair); Publication
(Betty O’Brien, chair); Reader Services (Norman Desmarais, chair); Nomi
nating (John Sayre, chair); and Program (Erich Schultz, chair). A plan
for relating general membership constituencies to each of the first four
committees noted above will be implemented with the membership year
1983—84. These constituencies, called sections, were fully discussed at
the last Annual Conference in Toronto and also in the August 1982 News
letter. When you receive your next membership renewal form from the
Office of the Executive Secretary, you will notice provision on the fon
for enrollment in one or more of the four sections. Each member of the
Association should plan to join at least one section. At the Annual Con
ference in Richmond this coming June, the sections will meet under the
leadership of the respective standing committee personnel for programming
units as part of the larger Conference program design.

2. Let me emphasize the planning that is underway for a continuing
education thrust within the Association. In Richmond next June, the Pro
gram Committee-will present a one—day concentration of workshops in the
continuing education mode. Elsewhere in this Newsletter is a description
of the manner in which this component of the Annual Conference will work.
It is elective; it precedes the regular Conference by a full day. The
Board of Directors has committed funds for the subsidizing of this initial
experiment in formal continuing education so that members can plan to
participate at minimal personal cost. The Executive Secretary of the
Association will record contact hours of instruction for registered per
sons wishing to maintain a continuing record from year to year of this
educational participation. The Board of Directors and the Program Com
mittee anticipate expansion of the continuing education aspect of the
Annual Conference to as much as two full days in succeeding years.

3. Project 2000 and the Task Force on Preservation of Monographs
project respectively are moving steadily forward. From Stephen Peterson
and from Andrew Scrimgeour you can expect to receive questionnaires re
lated to these two undertakings. Your information, projections, and opin
ions are crucially important to the research and planning of these pro
jects. These surveys constitute an important opportunity for you to in
fluence key aspects of the practice of theological librarianship over the
next two decades. Please be sure to respond.

4. The Publication Committee met for two days prior to Board meet
ings in Richmond. This body oversees the production of the annual
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LETTER FROM PRESIDENT DVORAK — Continued

Proceedings among other responsibilities. Betty O’Brien, Editor, reports
that as of mid—February, one—third of the copy for the 1982 Proceedings
is in her hands for proofing. A word processing company in Chicago is
handling production. Conference papers are now being processed, and Ms.
O’Brien estimates that by the end of March the entire copy of the Pro
ceedings should be ready for final printing.

So very many people work together in the interests and mission of
the ATLA that it would be difficult to offer appropriate credits. We
are a collegial association, dependent on each other and mutually grate
ful for responsible participation evident throughout the body. I can
report to you many evidences of a healthy organization because of strong
professional involvement. That is a state of affairs for which I express
sincere appreciation to the membership.

Robert Dvorak
President, ATLA

THEL SEMINARY LIBRARY ADDITION DEDICATED

Completion of the new addition to the Bethel Seminary Library in St.
Paul, Minnesota, was celebrated at dedication ceremonies held Thursday
afternoon, January 27, 1983. Denominational and school officials parti
cipated in ceremonies which included naming of the entire library complex
the Carl H. Lufldquist Library, in honor of Bethel’s President Emeritus
(1953—1982). The 10,200 square foot, three—story building will allow
approximate doubling of the current holdings of 105,000 volumes. It pro
vides 66 study carrels, and contains the Archival Center for Bethel Col
lege and Seminary and the Baptist General Conference. Dr. Norris A.
Magnuson is the Librarian.

ARCHABBEY LIBRARY AT ST. MEINRAD
OCCUPIES NEW BUILDING

The Archabbey Library in St. Meinrad, Indiana, moved into its new
building during the third and fourth weeks of December 1982. Staff and
students moved the book collection during the first week under the super
vision of a professional library mover. Furniture was transferred during
the second of the two weeks, and the library is now open again and fully
functioning. An academic convocation and celebration will be held on
April 18. The blessing of the building took place last May. The 40,000
square—foot structure was built at a cost of approximately $2,300,000
and serves the St. Meinrad School of Theology, the seminary college, and
St. Meinrad Archabbey. Father Simeon Daly is the Librarian.
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PROGRAM COMMITTEE REPORT

The 1983 ATLA conference will be held at Union Theological Seminary
in Richmond, Virginia, June 20—24, with John B. Trotti as host librarian.
In accordance with the new conference structure, the Association will
offer several continuing education programs on Monday, June 20. The op
tions will include: the establishment and operation of a data—base refer
ence service; the principles and practices of evaluation in the library;
and the development of library consulting skills.

The regular conference program will begin with a reception on Mon
day evening at Richmond Hall on the Union campus. Following an opening
plenary session on Tuesday morning, the schedule will feature a paper on
Martin Luther. The paper will commemorate the 500th anniversary of the
birth of Luther, which will be celebrated this year. Tuesday afternoon,
several workshops will be available: 1) discussion of the continuing
effects of AACR 2 by Ben R. Tucker, Chief of the Office for Descriptive
Cataloging Policy at the Library of Congress; 2) methods of planning and
presenting a workshop by Larry Allen, School of Library Science, Univer
sity of Kentucky; and 3) collection evaluation.

Wednesday morning, program participants will choose from among three
papers that will be presented: “The Oxford Movement in the Church of
England” by E. R. Fairweather, Keble Professor of Divinity, Trinity Col
lege, Toronto, Ontario; “The Movement toward Union in the Presbyterian
Church” by E. T. Thompson and F. Wellford Hobbie, both of Union Theo
logical Seminary; and “Retrospective Religious Indexing, Prospects and
Models” by Albert E. Hurd, ATLA Executive Secretary.

In the afternoon, Stephen L. Peterson will discuss accrediting
standards for theological libraries, in particular the revisions in the
ATS standards in which he has been involved as a result of his work on
Project 2000. Later Wednesday, the schedule will include three off—campus
alternatives: visiting libraries with on—line catalogs; touring the Vir
ginia State Library and Archives; and sightseeing in the city.

Thursday, Robert Dvorak will give the presidential address at the
morning session. In the afternoon, there will again be a choice of three
papers: “British Theological Librarianship” by John V. Howard, New Col
lege Library, Edinburgh, Scotland; “A Citation Study of Periodical Arti
cles in Religion” by Julie M. Hurd, Graduate Library School, University
of Chicago; and “Cognitive Structures of Theological Literature” by
Andrew D. Scrimgeour, Director of the Taylor Library at the luff School
of Theology. Also on Thursday afternoon, James Dunkly will preside over
a theological roundtable discussion session. In addition, an opportunity
to visit either the Reigner Recording Library or Radio Station WRFK—FM, a
station owned and operated by Union, will be planned. After the tradi
tional closing banquet, a local musical group will furnish entertainir,ent.

The schedule will provide time for the business sessions, the denom
inational meetings, and the chapel services that complete the conference
program each year. On Friday following the conference, tours to Colonial
Williamsburg and to Washington, D.C., will be arranged.

Sara Mobley
Program Committee
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NOTICE FROM THE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY

I have received a petition, in accordance with Article 8.3 of the
By—Laws of the American Theological Library Association, placing the name
of Norman Kansfield, Librarian of the Western Theological Seminary in
Holland, Michigan, in nomination for Class A membership on the Index Board.

I have also received from the Board of Microtext the name of Tamara
Swora, of the staff of the Library of Congress, as the Board’s nominee for
Class B membership on the Board of Microtext.

Albert E. Hurd
Executive Secretary

BIOGRAPHICAL DATA ON ATM CANDIDATES

At the request of the Board of Directors, the Newsletter is providing
the following biographical information on the candidates for ATM offices
to be filled in 1983. The information has been supplied by the candidates.

JOHN A. BOLLIER

Educational background: University of Michigan, B.A., 1948; Kirch—
liche Hochschule, Wuppertal, Germany, 1950; Princeton Theological Semi
nary, M. Div., 1951; Th. M., 1954; Graduate School of Ecumenical Studies
of the Ecumenical Institute, Bossey, Switzerland, Certificate, 1958;
University of dalifornia at Los Angeles, M.L.S., 1971.

Professional career: Princeton Theological Seminary, Teaching Fellow,
1951—52; New Harmony Presbyterian Church, Brogue, Pennsylvania, Pastor,
1952—54; First Presbyterian Church, Stroudsburg, Pennsylvania, Pastor,
1954—63; Saint Stephen Presbyterian Church, Chatsworth (Los Angeles)
California, Organizing Pastor, 1963—64; Pastor, 1964—70; California State
University, Northridge, Reference Librarian and Bibliographer in Philos
ophy and Religion, 1971—72; Yale Divinity School Library, Public Services
Librarian, 1973—78; Acting Divinity Librarian, 1978—80; Assistant Divinity
Librarian, 1980— ; Yale Divinity School, Lecturer in Presbyterian Polity
and History, 1974—77; Lecturer in Theological Literature, 1977—80;
Faculty Member, 1980—

Professional activities: American Theological Library Association,
1970— ; Convener of Ad Hoc Committee on Continuing Education, 1978—80;
Book Review Coordinator for Reference/Bibliographic Tools, Religious
Studies Review, 1980— ; Publication Committee, 1982— ; Association of
Theological Schools Research Grants, 1975—76, 1981—82; President, Presby
terian Librarians, 1980—81; Yale Divinity School Faculty Committee on Com
munity Life, 1980—82; Committee on Professional Studies, 1983— ; Yale Uni
versity Library Professional Staff Association Council, 1980—81; Moderator,
Lehigh Presbytery, 1962; Candidates Committee, Presbytery of Southern New
England, 1973— ; The Literature of Theology: A Guide for Students and
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BIOGRAPHICAL DATA ON ATLA CANDIDATES — Continued

Pastors, Westminster Press, 1979; “Bibligraphic Instruction in the Gradu
ate/Professional Theological School,” New Horizons for Academic Libraries,
K. C. Saur, 1979; “The Use and Abuse of the Reserve Book System,” ATLA
Proceedings (1973); “The Rightousness of Cod,” Interpretation (October,
1954); “Judgment in the Apocalypse,” Interpretation (January, 1953); re
views in Library Journal, Religious Studies Review, Microtext Review.

R. GRANT BRACEWELL

Educational background: Victoria College, Victoria, British Colum
bia, 1946—48; University of British Columbia, 1948—50, 1951—52, B.A.,
1950; Union College of British Columbia, 1952—55, graduated 1955, B.D.,
1968; University of Washington, 1966—67, Master of Librarianship, 1967.

Professional career: Assistant Purser, Union Steamships of British
Columbia, 1950—51; Pastor, Bella Coola Pastoral Charge, Bella Coola,
British Columbia, 1955—58; Pastor, Trinity United Church, Merritte, Brit
ish Columbia, 1958—63; Pastor, Royal Heights United Church, North Delta,
British Columbia, 1963—66; Librarian on staff of the British Columbia
Institute of Technology Library, Burnaby, British Columbia, 1967—68;
Emmanuel College Librarian, Victoria University Library, Toronto, Ontario,
1968— ; Library Coordinator, The Toronto School of Theology (a federation
of seven theological faculties or colleges associated with the University
of Toronto), 1970—

Professional activities: American Theological Library Association;
Canadian Library Association; Canadian Association of Colleges and Uni
versity Libraries; Canadian Association of Special Libraries and Informa
tion Services; American Library Association; Association of College and
Research Libraries; Library and Information Technology Association; Li
brarians’ Association of the University of Toronto; ATM Periodical Index
ing Board, Secretary 1971—1979, Chair, 1979— ; ATLA—AATS Task Force on a
Strategy for Seminary Libraries and Learning Material Centers for the
1970’s; Ad Hoc Committee on the Implementation of the Task Force Report
1974—75 (Chair); Member, Canadian Advisory Committee to the Yearbook of
American and Canadian Churches, 1975— ; Member, Canadian Methodist His
torical Society, 1975— ; Member of eleven councils and committees related
to the University of Toronto Campus; member or officer of six regional
or national committees of the United Church of Canada; one committee in
cludes editorial responsibility for The Manual of the United Church of
Canada.

RONALD F. DEERING

Educational background: Georgetown College, B.A. (summa cum laude),
1951; Southern Baptist Theological Seminary, M.Div., 1955, Ph. D., 1962;
Columbia University School of Library Service, M.S. (L.S.) with honors,
1967.

Professional career: Librarianship: Southern Baptist Theological
Seminary, Research Librarian, 1961—67; Associate Librarian, 1967—71;
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Acting Librarian, 1971—73; Librarian, 1973— . Ministerial and Teaching:
Georgetown College, Instructor in Bible, 1950—51; North College Hill Bap
tist Church, Cincinnati, Ohio, Pastor, 1950—53; Blue River Baptist Church,
Pastor, 1955—59; Southern Baptist Theological Seminary, Fellow in New
Testament, 1955—58, Instructor in Greek, 1958—61; Supply preaching and
interim pastorates in Ohio, Indiana, Illinois, Wisconsin, Kentucky and
Tennessee, 1959—1975; Spalding College, Instructor in Library Science,
1967—1971.

Professional activities: American Theological Library Association,
1961— ; Membership Committee, 1971—74, chairperson, 1973—74; Nominating
Committee, 1972—74, chairperson, 1973—74. American Library Association,
1966— . American Association of University Professors, 1962— . Beta
Phi Mu (library science), Sigma Tau Delta (English), Phi Alpha Theta
(History), honorary fraternities. Society of Biblical Literature, 1965—
American Academy of Religion, 1965— . Kentucky Library Association,
1974— . Louisville Library Club, 1967— , Program Chairman, 1972—73,
President, 1973—74. Recipient of ATM Lilly Endowment Scholarship, 1967.
Library Administrator Development Program, School of Business Administra
tion, Miami University, 1974. Kentuckiana Metroversity, Library Council,
1969— , chairperson, 1970—71. Theological Education Association of Mid—
America, Library Council, 1969— , chairperson, 1969—70, 1974—75.

PETER DE KLERK

Educational background: Rijkstuinbouwschool, Boskoop, The Nether
lands, Diploma, 1948; Calvin College, B.A., 1956; Calvin Theological Semi
nary, l956—59;.:Westminster Theological Seminary, M.Div., 1963, graduate
work, 1963—64; emory University, M.Ln., 1968.

Professional career: Candler School of Theology, Emory University,
Superintendent of the Stacks and Night Circulation, 1965—67, Cataloguer,
1967—69; Calvin Theological Seminary, Theological Librarian and Head of
the Theological Division, 1969— , Curator of the Calvinism Collection,
1970— , Assistant Library Director, Seminary—related Matters, 1976—

Professional activities: American Theological Library Association,
1968— ; Ad Hoc Committee: ATLA and the Publication of a Journal, 1973—74;
Publication Committee, 1977—80, chair, 1979—80; Methodist Librarians
Fellowship, 1968—69; Reformed/Presbyterian, 1970— , President, 1979—80;
Member of the ~‘rogram Committee and Host Librarian (ATM), 1976; Papers:
Position paper: Does ATLA Need a Journal?, 1973, Developing the Calvinism
Collection, 1981. Chicago Area Theological Library Association, 1971—
Dutch—American Historical Commission, 1969— , President, 1975— ; Calvin
Studies Society, 1978— , Secretary/Treasurer, 1978— . Publications:
Book reviewer, Library Journal, 1975—1981; “Calvin bibliography,” 1972—
annual; “A bibliography of Henry Stob,” 1975; “A bibliography of John H.
Bratt,” 1976; “A bibliography of Albertus Christiaan Van Raalte,” 1977;
“A bibliography of the published writings of Ford Lewis Battles,” 1981;
Editor, A bibliography of the writings of the professors of Calvin Theo—
logical Seminary, 1980; Editor, Renaissance, reformation, resurgence,
1976: Co—Editor, Essays on Theological Librarianship, 1980.
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JAMES P. ELSE

Educational background: University of Denver, A.B., 1946; luff
School of Theology, Th. M., 1949; postgraduate work, 1949—50; School of
Librarianship, University of Denver, M.A., 1957.

Professional career: Pastor, Hanna—Medicine Bow (Wyoming) Methodist
Churches, 1947—48; Saco—Hinsdale (Montana) Methodist Churches, 1950—53;
Boulder (Montana) Parish, 1953—56; Catalog Librarian, School of Theology
at Claremont, 1957—69; Catalog Librarian, Honno].d Library, Claremont,
1969—72; Principal Cataloger, Graduate Theological Union Library, 1972—
Chaplain, Army National Guard and Army Reserve, 1955—71.

Professional activities: Member of the Yellowstone Conference of the
United Methodist Church, 1950— ; American Theological Library Association,
1957— ; Western Theological Library Association 1957—69, Treasurer, 1963—
69; American Library Association, 1980—

ELVIRE ROTH HILGERT

Educational background: Port—au—Prince, flaiti, Baccalaureat (1st
part), 1942; Mills College, 1944; Pacific Union College, LA., 1945; Ad
ventist Theological Seminary, Washington, D.C., 1945—46; University of the
Philippines, 1947—48; Catholic University of America, M.S. in L.A., 1956;
University of Basel, 1957—58.

?rofesflonal career: Instructor in French, Adventist Theological
Seminary, Washington, D.C., 1945—46; Instructor in French and English,
Philippine Union College, 1947—50; Cataloger, Adventist Theological Semi
nary, 1953—59 (leave, 1955—59); Assistant Librarian and Head, Technical
Services, Instructor in Library Science, Andrews University, 1959—63;
Associate Librarian in charge of Technical Services and Assistant Pro
fessor of Library Science, Andrews University, 1963—65; Head Cataloger,
McCormick Theological Seminary, 1965—68; Assistant Librarian and Head,
Technical Services, McCormick Theological Seminary, 1968—75; Acting Li
brarian, McCormick Theological Seminary, 1973—74; Lecturer in Theological
Librarianship, McCormick Theological Seminary, 1974— ; Assistant Librarian,
McCormick Theological Seminary, 1975— ; Technical Services Coordinator,
Jesuit—Krauss—McConick Libraries, 1975—

Professional activities: American Theological Library Association,
Chairman, Committee on Cataloging and Classification, 1967—69; Chicago
Area Theological Library Association; Secretary, Berrien County (Michigan)
Cooperating Libraries, 1963—65; Library Consultant, American School of
Oriental Research, Jerusalem (Albright Institute of Archaeological Re
search), 1967—72; Editorial Staff, Chicago Area Theological Library Asso
ciation Union List of Serials, 1970—75; American Theological Library Asso
ciation, member, Board of Microtext, 1974— ; member, American Library
Association, 1976—

NORMAN J. KANSFIELD

Educational background: Hope College, A.B., 1962; Western Theologi
cal Seminary, B.D., 1965; Union Theological Seminary, New York City,
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S.T.M., 1967; University of Chicago, M.A., 1970; Ph. IL, 1981; Institute
for Mediterranean Studies, participation in the archaeological excavation
at Tell Nagila and in graduate research at the University of Jerusalem,
1962; Creedmore State Hospital, New York, Seminar on Pastoral Care for
the Critically Ill, 1966—67.

Professional career: Pastor, Second Reformed Church of Astoria,
Borough of Queens, New York City, 1965—68; Associate Pastor, Ivanhoe
Reformed Church, Riverdale, Illinois, 1969—70; John Walter Beardslee
Library, Western Theological Seminary, Assistant Librarian, 1970—74,
Librarian, 1974—83.

Professional activities: American Theological Library Association,
1966— ; Chicago Area Theological Library Association; Presbyterian Theo
logical Library Association, President, 1974—75; Reformed Church Histori
cal Conunission; Holland Area Historical Advisory Council; Dutch—American
Historical Commission; Society of Biblical Literature.

ROBERT J. KEPPLE

Educational background: Trinity College, B.A., 1973; Trinity Evan
gelical Divinity School, N.A. (New Testament), 1974; Emory University,
M.L.S., 1977; Princeton Theological Seminary, studies in New Testament,
1974—75; Drexel University, studies in information science, 1980—82;
Princeton Institute for Theological Librarianship, 1982, 1983.

Professional career: Toccoa Falls College, Assistant Professor of
Greek and New Testament, 1975—76. Trinity Evangelical Divinity School,
Reference Librarian and Instructor in Greek, 1977—78. Westminster Theo
logical Seminary, Assistant Librarian, 1978—79; Librarian, 1979— ; Assist
ant Professor qf Theological Bibliography, 1980—82; Associate Professor
of Theological Bibliography, 1983—

Professional activities: American Theological Library Association,
1976— ; Society of Biblical Literature, 1974— ; American Library Associa
tion, 1977— ; National Librarians Association, 1979— ; Southeastern
Pennsylvania Theological Library Association, 1978— (chairperson, 1981— ).
Author of: A Study and Evaluation of Religious Periodical Indexing
ERIC, 1978); Reference Works for Theological Research (2nd ed., Univer
sity Press of America, 1981); “Bibliography on Religion” in Colliers
Encyclopedia (1982 ed.); “Theological Resources in Microform,” Christian
Librarian, Spring 1983 (forthcoming); contributor to American Reference
Books Annual, 1981— . Speaker on “small computers and libraries” at vari
ous workshops, 1981—83; instructor on “Small Computers in Libraries” at
the 1983 Princeton Institute for Theological Librarianship; consultant on
library computer applications; author of library software.

EDGAR N. KRENTZ

Educational background: Concordia College, 1941—47; Concordia Semi
nary, B.A., 1949, B.D., 1952; Washington University, M.A., 1953, Ph. D.,
1960; Tfibingen University, 1963—64, 1973—74.

Professional career: Concordia Seminary, Instructor in New Testa
ment, 1953—56, Assistant Professor, 1956—63, Director of Library, 1955—63,
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Associate Professor, 1963—69, Professor of New Testament, 1969—75; Christ
Seminary — Seminex, Professor of New Testament, 1975—

Professional activities: Member, Society of Biblical Literature,
Studiorum Novi Testamenti Societas, Catholic Biblical Association, Chicago
Biblical Studies Club, American Philological Association, Archaeological
Institute of America, Society for Ancient Greek Philosophy, Classical
Association of the Midwest and South, Lutheran Academy for Scholarship;
member of the Board of Periodical Indexing of the American Theological
Library Association, 1968—

ROSALYN LEWIS

Educational background: McMurry College, B.A., 1961; University of
Denver, M.A., 1965; Texas Tech University, 1962, 1963; Hardin—Simmons
University, 1965; University of Arkansas, doctoral study, 1969—74.

Professional career: Stamford, Texas, High School, Teacher, 1961—64;
Jayton, Texas, High School, Teacher and Librarian, 1965—66; Hardin—Simmons
University, Instructor in English, 1966—69; University of Arkansas, Part—
time Instructor in English, 1969—73; United Methodist Publishing House,
Librarian, 1973—

Professional activities: American Theological Library Association,
1973— ; Personnel Exchange Committee, 1977—78, Chair, 1977—78; Nominating
Committee, 1979—82, Chair, 1981—82; Resolutions Committee, 1982; Princeton
Institutes for Theological Librarianship, 1980, 1982, 1983; Methodist
Librarians Fellowship, 1973— , Vice—president, 1979—81, President, 1981—83;
Special Libraries Association, 1974— , Southern Appalachian Chapter, Nomi
nating Committee, 1977, 1979, Membership Chair, 1976—77, Career Guidance
and Recruitment Chair, 1978—79; Women’s National Book Association, 1975—
Constitution and Bylaws Revision Committee Chair, 1977—79, Bylaws Commit
tee Chair, 1982—83, Nashville Chapter Bylaws Committee Chair, 1981—82;
American Library Association, 1974— ; National Micrographics Association,
1982— ; Southeastern Library Association, 1974— ; Tennessee Theological
Library Association, 1976— ,. Vice—president, 1976—77, President, 1977—78,
Bylaws Committee Chair, 1982; Tennessee Library Association, 1973— , Griev
ance Committee, 1981— , Bylaws and Procedures Committee Chair, 1982—83,
Special Libraries Section, Vice—chair, 1978—79, Chair, 1979—80; Mid—State
Library Association, 1973— , Vice—chair, 1979—80, Chair, 1980—81; Nash
ville Library Club, 1975— , Executive Committee, 1976—77, Vice—president,
1979—80, President, 1980—81, Ad Hoc Committee for a Statewide Library Net
work, 1981— ; Kent County Library Board, 1965—66; United Methodist Peri
odical Index, Editor, 1973—78, Editorial Director, 1978—81; Union List of
United Methodist Ministers, Editor, 1973— ; Who’s Who of American Women.

ROBERT A OLSEN, JR.

Educational background: The College of Wooster, B.A., 1949; McCormick
Theological Seminary, M.Div., 1952; Union Theological Seminary (New York),
advanced study, 1952—53; Emporia Kansas State University, M.L.S., 1964;
North Texas State University, advanced study, 1975—77.
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Professional career: Ordained in the United Presbyterian Church,
U.S.A., 1952; pastorates in Hackensack, New Jersey; Oregon, Illinois;
Buffalo, New York; Topeka, Kansas, 1953—63; Assistant Librari’an, The Col—
lege of Emporia (Kansas), 1964—65; Librarian and Assistant Professor of
Bibliography, Brite Divinity School, Texas Christian University, 1965—

Professional activities: Texas Library Association, 1966— ; Ameri
can Theological Library Association, 1964— ; Member, ATLA Nominating Com
mittee, 1968; Member, ATLA Membership Committee, 1972—73; Chairman, ATLA
Membership Committee, 1973—74; Treasurer, ATL.4, 1974— ; Member, ATS Library
Selection Panel, 1977; Participant, Princeton Institute for Theological
Librarianship, 1979, 1980, 1982, 1983.

TANARA SWORA

The Editor regrets that biographical data on Ms. Swora was not
available at publication time.

HYMN SOCIETY ANNOUNCES NEW PUBLICATIONS

The Hymn Society of America announces the forthcoming publication in
microform of:

A Bibliography of American Hymnals. 7,500 entries, ca. 30 microfiches;
prices under $80.00.

The Dictionary;of American jfr~no1ogy. First—line index of ca. 1,000,000
entries of ca. 192,000 separate hymns. Microfilm.

Inquiries may be directed to, and advance orders may be placed with:
University Music Editions, P.O. Box 192, Fort George Station, New York,
New York 10040.

MICROFICHE UNION LIST OF SERIALS AVAILABLE

The Boston Theological Institute, an association of nine graduate
theological schools in the greater Boston area, announces the availability
of its microfiche union list of serials. The list contains authoritative
CONSER records for over 7200 theological and related serials titles held
by the libraries of member institutions. It is available on six micro
fiche sheets (reduction ratio 1:48) and comes with a user’s guide. It
will be published twice yearly and may be ordered separately at $10.00
or on subscription at $17.50 per year. The first edition is available for
immediate distribution. Orders should be directed to: Mr. Daniel K.
Walsh, Director, BTI Library Development Program, 45 Francis Avenue,
Cambridge, Massachusetts 02138.
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POST—VATICAN II CATHOLIC LITURGICAL WORKS

by Thomas Pater
The Library of Congress

December, 1982

In the ATM Newsletter of May 16, 1981, I commented on the problems
associated with uniform titles for post—Vatican II liturgical works. As
one means of alleviating those problems, I undertook to assist in getting
more of such titles established by the Library of Congress and for that
purpose requested the International Commission on English in the Litrugy
to send to the Library of Congress a complete set of post—Vatican II
liturgical texts issued to date. Although ICEL had already sent many or
all such texts to LC, John Page, the Executive Secretary of ICEL, gra
ciously sent another set and prepared an accompanying list of titles along
with some very useful notes. At the 1982 ATLA meeting in Toronto I agreed
to furnish the list for circulation in the Newsletter.

For the convenience of readers of the Newsletter, and to save space,
I have altered the list somewhat, arranging the titles in a classified
order rather than by date of issue, and omitting two or three rather
secondary works (e.g. Music for Rite of Funerals) and some of the notes.

Although ICEL does not publish the texts — this is done by regular
publishers — the texts as issued to the publishers by ICEL are the off i—
cial texts, approved by the member episcopal conferences of ICEL and by
the Roman See, and the texts provide, as John Page rightly says, “most
especially the full and correct title.” It would seem generally prefer
able therefore to use this title as the uniform title — particularly in
view of the frequent variation in title for the same work among different
publishers, even in the same country.

While this list should be helpful, I have no illusion that it will
come near solving all the problems of post—Vatican II liturgical titles.
Aside from problems that remain for English language texts, there can be
endless problems with titles for texts in other languages. These problems
are largely related to the application of the new AACR 2 rule 25.2OB,
which results generally in different uniform titles for editions or “mani
festations” in different languages of the same basic liturgical work — and
sometimes even in different uniform titles (for different countries) of
different manifestations of the same work in the same language.

At the Toronto meeting I suggested that it might be advisable to try
to get 25.20B rescinded and to use a single uniform title for different
manifestations of a particular post—Vatican II work, as is still done for
pre—Vatican II works. I suggested further that it might be preferable to
use as the uniform title the title of the basic text, which for post—
Vatican II texts is still a Latin title. I mentioned that this would
have the added advantage that the International Federation of Library
Associations has published an official List of Uniform Titles for Litur—
flç~ Works of the Latin Rite of the Catholic Church (2nd ed., rev. ——

London International Office for UBC, 1981. —— xi, 17 p.). IFLA
assumes that a single uniform title will be used for manifestations in



ATM NEWSLETTER, vol. 30, no. 3, February 12, 1983 58

POST—VATICAN II CATHOLIC LITURGICAL WORKS — Continued

various languages and recommends that this be a Latin title, as given in
the IFLA list.

For the sake of comparison I have included the Latin title, as ap
proved by 1PM, along with the English title in the list provided by ICEL.
I have designated the ICEL title as “a,” the IFLA title as “b.” “J.P.”

indicates John Page’s notes, “T.P.” my own.
I must admit, however, that there are valid arguments in favor of

rule 25.20B and that an alternative approach of the kind suggested above
is not without its own drawbacks. Although the main post—Vatican II ver
nacular texts are to a large extent very much the same as the editio
typica, it is a fact that they do also tend to differ considerably more
from the basic text than pre—Vatican II texts did. And as time goes on,
given the greater latitude in post—Vatican II liturgical regulations, the
differences will presumably become wider. There will also probably be
more secondary or supplementary local texts that correspond even less
closely to a basic Latin text.

It must also be taken into consideration that the use of a Latin uni
form title for post—Vatican II works in various languages would go counter
to the long—established policy, confirmed in AACR 2 25.19, of using an
English uniform title, even for the Latin text, in the most common cases
of pre—Vatican II works. The use of a Latin uniform title for works in
varying languages also makes it more difficult to provide a specific sub
ject heading for works about a liturgical text in a particular language,
at least within current LC subject cataloging practice. (But this holds
of course also for pre—Vatican II texts, and could easily be remedied by
a simple and, I think, fully plausible change in that practice.) Finally,
speaking of subject cataloging, it should also be acknowledged that the
new provisions the Library of Congress has been working on for subject
headings for liturgical works do promise to correlate such works in ways
that will reduce the necessii:y or utility of a common uniform title for
different manifestations of the same work.

With such considerations in mind, I for one am not ready to push for
a change in 25.20B, at least not at this time. If others think that
something should be done about it, I would be happy to hear from them,
though I should warn in advance that I might not get around to a detailed
reply. If there is enough interest, perhaps the matter could be dis
cussed in Richmond in June.

Works pertaining to the Mass:

1. a. The Roman missal. b. Missale Romanum
In spite of the fact that the official ICEL title is The Roman

missal, in its published form in the United States and Canada this
work is entitled Sacramentary. The title — the only title — of the
original Latin text is Missale Romanum, and in most if not all English
speaking countries other than the United States and Canada the title
used is The Roman missal. The title Sacramentary is unfortunate in
more than one way, but it is used by LC as the uniform title — T.P.

2. a. Lectionary for Mass. b. Lectionarium Romanum.
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3. a. The simple gradual.
4. a. Eucharistic prayers for Masses with children.
5. a. Eucharistic prayers for Masses of reconciliation.

From the Roman ritual:

6. a. Rite of baptism for children. b. Ordo baptismi parvulorum.
7. a. Rite of Christian initiation of adults.

“The present text L19742 is an interim version. The final text
will be issued in September of this year c1982~ — J.P.

8. a. Rite of penance. b. Ordo paenitentiae.
9. a. Holy Communion and worship of the Eucharist outside Mass.

b. De Sacra Communione et de cultu mysterii Eucharistici extra Missain.
10. a. Rite of marriage. b. Ordo matrimonii.
11. a. Rite of anointing and pastoral care of the sick.

“The present text ... is an interim text. The final text, now
entitled Pastoral care of the sick: rites of anointing and Viaticum,
will be issued in about four weeks time.” — J.P.
b. Ordo unctionis infirmorum eorumque pastoralis curae.

12. a. Rite of funerals. b. Ordo exsequiarum.

From the Roman pontifical:

13. a. Rite of confirmation. b. Ordo confirmationis.
14. a. The ordination of deacons, priests, and bishops.

b. De ordinatione diaconi, presbyteri et episcopi.
15. a. The rite of blessing of an abbot or abbess and the rite of con

secration to a life of virginity.
b. Ordo benedictionis abbatis et abbatissaei.

Ordo consecrationis virginum.
16. a. The institution of readers and acolytes. The admission to

candidacy for ordination as deacons and priests.
b. Be institutione acolythorum et lectorum, de admissione inter

candidatos ad diaconatum et presbyteratum, de sacro caelibatu
amplectando.

17. a. Rite of religious profession. b. Ordo professionis religiosae.
18. a. Dedication of a church and an altar. “Interim text.” — J.P.

b. Ordo dedicationis ecclesiae et altaris.

Liturgy of the hours:

19. a. Liturgy of the hours. b. Liturgia horarum.
“Several English speaking conferences of bishops (principally Eng

land and Wales, Scotland, Ireland, Aus..ralia, and New Zealand) have
adopted a completely different translation of this service book.
Published in three volumes, it is entitled The divine office.” — J.P.

Calendar:

20. a. The Roman calendar. b. Calendarium Romanum.
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BIBLIOGRAPHIC SYSTEMS COMMITTEE REPORT

Elvire Hilgert of the Jesuit—Krauss—McCormjck Library in Chicago has
been appointed as a non—voting representative of the ATLA on the Committee
on Cataloging: Description and Access of the American Library Association.
Her appointment was confirmed at the mid—winter meeting of the ATLA Board
of Directors. All library associations who participated in code revision
are eligible to have non—voting representatives to CC:DA. However, the
ATM has not had a representative since AACR 2 was published. Non—voting
representatives receive copies of documents to be discussed from the Re
sources and Technical Services Division of ALP. CC:DA meets twice a year,
at mid—winter ALA and at the annual ALA conference. Elvire has already
attended her first meeting of CC:DA in Dallas this January. The ATLA
assumes financial responsibility for her attendance at ALA meetings. The
Bibliographic Systems Committee will coordinate distribution of documents
to interested members of ATLA. The open meeting of the Bibliographic
Systems Committee during the annual conference will provide a forum for
ATLA members to give their comments to Elvire to take to the CC:DA at the
ALA annual conference.

Several ATLA librarians have reported problems with Bible subject
headings. The Committee is considering publishing a pamphlet on Bible
subject headings. Please send further examples of difficulties with the
LC list to the Committee.

Only a handful of libraries requested the list of Current LC Subject
Headings in the field of religion offered in the last Newsletter. The
Committee collected these headings because it takes many months for new
headings to be published by LC in LCSH. We hope to reduce the frustration
of librarians dealing with new subject headings on LC tapes and proofs
when they do not know if these headings are errors or newly approved by LC.
It is possible that this meager response reflects the time~delay in cir
culating the Newsletter to catalogers who are not personal members of the
ATLA. Unfortunately, it is too expensive to publish these lists as a
regular part of the Newsletter. The Committee is exploring the possibility
of distributing these headings to all institutional members. An alterna
tive is to distribute lists on a subscription basis. Let us know your
preference. Significant changes from the last six months and a revision
of the Classification BX6207—6470 appear below.

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES

OLD NEW

Altar boys (Catholic Church, BX1972) Acolytes
Bahaism Bahai Faith
Christianity and language Languages——Religious aspects——

Christianity
Civil rights (Christian theology) Civil rights——Religious aspects——

Christianity
Heresies and heretics \ Heresies, Christian

I Heretics, Christian
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OLD NEW

Hermes Hermes (Greek deity)
1-linayana Buddhism ‘>Hinayana Buddhism

~ Therav~da Buddhism (Indirect)

(BQ7100—7285)
Homosexuality and Christianity Homosexuality——Religious aspects——

Christianity
Minerals (in religion, folk—lore, ~Mineralogy——Religious aspects

etc.) F Mineralogy——Folklore
Shavutoth (Feast of Weeks) Shavuot
Shiites Shitah (Indirect) (BP192—l94.9)
Shiites——Apologetic works ShPah——Apologetic works
Shiites——Ceremonies and practices Shiite religious practice

Headings of the type ~topicj——~chrono1ogica1 subdivisiom replaced by head
ings of the type ~topicj——History——~phronological subdivisionj, e.g.
Asceticism——Early church, ca. 30—600 replaced by Asceticism——History——
Early church, 30—600.

Headings of the types (1) utoPic~ (in religion, folk—lore, etc.) and (2)
c.topic0——Moral and religious aspects——cparticular religion or denomination3
discontinued.

“And” headings replaced by headings of the type ~topic3——Religious aspects
—cParticular religion or denominationj, e.g. Catholic Church and civil
rights replacedby Civil rights——Religious aspects——Catholic Church, a
heading not prtnted in LCSH because it is authorized by a multiple.
N.B.: All “and” headings are not being replaced, but the latter type is
preferred, c.f. Cat. Serv. Bull. 15, p. 36.

The use of the term Jews as the name of a particular religion is being
discontinued. Thus Jews——Rites and ceremonies is cancelled. In keeping
with the policy presented in Cat. Serv. Bull. 16, p. 66, the heading
Judaism——Customs and practices will be used to designate works on customs,
usages, informal practices, etc. of Judaism.

REVISION OF BX6207—6209, p. 438

(6207) Conventions. Conferences, see BX6349.5+
(6208) State conventions and state associations, see BX6349.5+
(6209) Associations of churches, see BX6349.5+
t6211 Dictionaries . .3
c6248 By state . . .3 p. 439

*Including
(Cancel line.)

REVISION OF BX6349.5—646O.O, p. 441

Benevolent . . .3
~
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6349—6462.8 Individual branches, conventions, associations, etc.
Including world—wide and national conventions, state

and regional conventions and associations, individual
branches, etc.

Under each (unless otherwise indicated);
(0) Periodicals. Societies. Yearbooks
(1) Congresses
(3) History. General and United States

United States
(4) By state, A—W
(5) By city, A—Z
(6) Other countries, A—Z
(7) General works. Doctrine, etc.

Hymns, see BV381+
(8) Government and discipline

Biography, see BX6453+, BX6493+

*6349.5_58 American ... p. 442
(Change last digit in number to “8” here and through

6440—6449.) çBetter: 301

*6460.6460.8 National ... p. 442
(Change number span.)

6461.6461.8 American Baptist Churches in the U.S.A.
Formerly Northern Baptist Convention; American Baptist

Convention
6462—6462.8 Southern Baptist Convention

6470 Other. By name, A—Z
Subarranged by author, A—Z

Index:
*American Baptist Churches in the U.S.A.: BX6461+
*Associations of Churches (Baptist): BX6349.5+

cBaptists: .. .3
*Conventions, conferences: BX6349 .5+

*Southern Baptist Convention: BX6462+

LC REPLIES

TITLE PROPER TRANSCRIPTION —— AND UNIFORN TITLES

This fall Matthew Rzeczkowski of Dominican College Library in Wash
ington, D.C., wrote Ben Tucker at LC to clarify what is included in title
proper, specifically in Latin titles of pre—1800 imprints. Father
Rzeczkowski included the following title page example:

Divi Antonini Archiepiscopi Florentini, et Doctoris 5.

Theologiae praestantisimi Chronicorum opus...
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He noted that Chronicorum opus is the name of the work. The question of
what is included in the title proper arises because the author’s name
appears in the genitive case at the head of the title page.

Ben Tucker replied that the intent of the rule is to transcribe
genitives as they appear on the title page and to use a uniform title as
an access point for the “real title.” The body of the letter from Mr.
Tucker follows:

“As the glossary definition of ‘title proper’ in our rare book rules
implies, statements of responsibility are not excluded from the title
proper when they are ‘grammatically integral’ with it. While it is true
that the genitive can precede or follow, still we intended in these rules
that genitives be given in the order in which they appear.

“Thus, in the sample you cite we would transcribe ‘Diui (not Divi)
Antonini’ at the beginning. In such cases a uniform title should be used
to achieve the paring down to the real title that you have in mind, and
certainly I recognize the need for this shortening. Such modifications
are frequently legitimate with access points (e.g., the uniform title I
recommend), seldom with bibliographic transcription.”

This use of uniform title is described in AACR 2 under 25.3, which
concerns titles for works created after 1500. The uniform title is the
form of title by which a work has become known either through use in mani
festations of the work or in reference sources. 25.3B provides that if no
one title is established, the uniform title can be constructed from the
title proper of the original edition, omitting introductory phrases and
statements of responsibility that are a part of the title proper.

AACR 2 Chapter 25 (Uniform titles) is receiving a lot of attention
from ATLA librarians. Norman E. Anderson has submitted a lengthy discus
sion of problems with apocryphal books to the Library of Congress and to
the Committee on Cataloging: Description and Access of the American Library
Association. Father Thomas Pater discusses uniform titles for post—
Vatican II Roman Catholic liturgical works elsewhere in this Newsletter.

Since Ben Tucker, Chief of the Office for Descriptive Cataloging
Policy at LC, will be on the program for the ATLA annual conference in
Richmond this summer, ATLA members will be able to pursue these problems
face—to—face.

Please continue to send correspondence of interest to other ATLA
members to the Bibliographic Systems Committee, Graduate Theological
Union Library, 2400 Ridge Road, Berkeley, California 94709.

Libby Flynn, Chair
Bibliographic Systems Committee

MICHAEL RICHARD FLYNN ARRIVES

Libby and Richard Flynn announce the birth of a son, Michael Richard
Flynn, on August 14, 1982. Michael weighed 7 lb. 14 oz. at birth; and
Libby reports that he is thriving.
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1985 POST—CONFERENCE EDINBURGH TOUR PROPOSED

At its midwinter meeting the ATLA Board of Directors approved the
concept of a 1985 Post—Conference Tour of the British Isles and Ireland.
It is expected that if enough people wish to take a three—week tour, the
tour will include libraries, and educational, cultural and social sites
of interest. The Board of Directors appointed a committee of three
people (Elmer and Betty O’Brien and Lawrence Hill) to continue the pro
cess of planning the tour, in cooperation with John Howard of New College,
Edinburgh, Scotland. The committee will inform the membership of con
tinued developments.

Lawrence H. Hill

LUME HONORING OSCAR CULLMANN AVAILABLE

In honor of the eightieth birthday of Professor Oscar Cullmann
(Basel and Paris), Karlfried Froehlich of Princeton Theological Seminary
has assembled a 264—page volume of Testimonia Oecumenica which has been
printed in a small private edition. The volume, illustrated by 25 photo
graphs, features two essays (both in German), one by the editor on “Oscar
Cullmann as an ecumenist,” and one by the late Erich Dinkler on “Yale
Papyrus ill as the oldest known Christian Genesis text,” as well as more
than 100 brief tributes by friends and colleagues all over the world. A
limited number of copies is available in return for a donation of $12.00
each. Please place your order with Speer Library, do Dr. Charles Willard,
Princeton Theological Seminary, P.O. Box 111, Princeton, New Jersey 08540.

LIBRARY MATERIALS EXCHANGE PROGRAM ANNOUNCEMENTS

Participants in the Library Materials Exchange Program should make
the following additions to and corrections in the mailing list:

Additions: Corrections:

Bethel Seminary West Library Columbia Theological Seminary
4747 College Avenue Library
San Diego, CA 92115 704 Columbia Drive

Decatur, GA 30031Brethren Historical Library and — —

Archives Evangelical School of Theology
1451 Dundee Avenue Myerstown, PA 17067
Elgin, IL 60120

Albert E. Hurd
Executive Secretary, ATLA
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PUBLICATION CONMITTEE REPORT

The ATLA Publication Committee met for a mid—winter meeting January
4—5, 1983, at Union Theological Seminary in Richmond, Virginia. We take
this opportunity to share some of our projects and plans with all ATLA
members.

An ongoing responsibility of the Committee concerns the selection of
items for the ATLA Bibliographic Series and the ATLA Monograph Series,
edited by Dr. Kenneth Rowe and published by Scarecrow Press. During the
coming months new additions to both these series should appear. While
there are several titles in various stages of consideration in the Edi
tor’s files, new material is welcomed. ATLA members who have or know of
projects or manuscripts that might fit within the scope of one of these
series should write to Dr. Kenneth Rowe, Methodist Research Librarian,
Drew University Library, Madison, New Jersey 07940.

The Publication Committee is willing to offer whatever help it can
to encourage the completion of projects we think worthy of publication.
One such project involves the identification of titles in series in reli
gion. This overwhelming task was begun several years ago by Judy Knop,
and she is still at work on it. She would appreciate hearing from any
ATLA member who would be willing to share work they may have done in this
area. Her address is 916 W. Schubert, Chicago, Illinois 60614.

Since not all bibliographical projects lend themselves to publica
tion in the Bibliography Series, we would like to provide an alternative
means of making these known and available to ATLA members. Therefore the
Committee would like to become a Clearing House for all bibliographical
projects of ATLA members. We request that anyone who has prepared a sub
ject bibliography, whether for in—house or other use, send this informa
tion to us. A brief description of the project, including scope, length,
availability, and cost should be sent to: Betty A. O’Brien, 7818 Lockport
Boulevard, Centerville, Ohio 45459. This information will be included
in future Publication Committee columns in the Newsletter and kept on file
by the Committee for future reference.

As an additional encouragement to bibliographical projects, the Com
mittee is re—activating its Grant Program. James Deffenbaugh has agreed
to serve as Grant Officer. Further information will be forthcoming.

We look forward to the Publication Section Meeting at the ATLA Con
ference in June when time will be available for all interested to gather
together for general discussion. But we do not want to wait that long to
hear from you.. Please share your publication thoughts, ideas and concerns
with us by writing now to me or to any member of the Committee. Your
responses will be included in future Newsletter columns and form a part
of the agenda for our section meeting.

Betty A. O’Brien, Chair
Publication Committee
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NEWS OF ATM MEMBERS

Dorothy N. Bowen has resigned her position as Librarian of the
Kenya Highlands Bible College in Kericho, Kenya, and is currently a can
didate for the Ph. 1). degree at the School of Library and Information
Studies at Florida State University in Tallahassee. Mrs. Bowen is Li
brarian Designate of the Nairobi Evangelical Graduate School of Theology
in Nairobi, Kenya, and expects to take up her new duties there upon the
completion of her doctoral program.

The Reverend James L. Caddy was appointed Rector—President of
Borromeo College of Ohio in Wickliffe on September 30, 1982. Borromeo is
a liberal arts college offering a formation program to candidates prepar
ing for the priesthood in the Diocese of Cleveland; it also educates can
didates for the Capuchin (Franciscan) Order and for the Archdiocese of
Washington, D.C. Father Caddy served as Librarian of St. Mary Seminary
in Cleveland from 1964 until 1981. He spent the year immediately prior
to his new appointment as Associate Pastor of Saint Clare Parish in
Lyndhurst, Ohio.

John A. Delivuk, Librarian of the Trinity Episcopal School for Minis
try in Ambridge, Pennsylvania, was awarded the S.T.M. degree in historical
theology by Concordia Seminary, St. Louis, Missouri, in June 1982. His
thesis is entitled “The Doctrire and History of Worship in the Reformed
Presbyterian Church of North America.”

Kitty Dixon resigned her position as Circulation Librarian of the
Divinity School Library of Duke University, Durham, North Carolina, effec
tive January 29. Miss Dixon joined the Divinity School Library staff on
August 1, 1977, as Assistant Circulation Librarian and was promoted to
the post of Circulation Librarian on May 1, 1978. She is moving her resi
dence to her home in Asheville, North Carolina, in order to care for her
seriously ill mother.

James Dunkly, Librarian of Nashotah House in Nashotah, Wisconsin,
was awarded the Ph. D. degree in New Testament by Vanderbilt University,
Nashville, Tennessee, in December 1982. Dr. Dunkly’s dissertation is en
titled “Linguistic Relationships Between the Fourth Gospel and the First
Epistle of John,” and will be available from University Microfilms.

Eldon G. Ernst was appointed Professor of American Religious History
and Theological Bibliography at the Graduate Theological Union in Berke—
ley, California, January 1, 1983. As a member of the OTU Library staff,
he will carry out liaison functions between the library and the faculties
of the various member schools and will organize events designed to incor
porate the library more fully into the life of its community. Dr. Ernst
holds the B.D. degree from Colgate Rochester Divinity School in Rochester,
New York, and the M.A. and Ph. D. degrees from Yale University in New
Haven, Connecticut.
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NEWS OF ATM MEI’mERS — Continued

Linda Kay Card was promoted to the position of Circulation Librarian
of the Divinity School Library of Duke University, Durham, North Carolina,
effective January 31. Ms. Card joined the Divinity School Library staff
as Assistant Circulation Librarian on May 1, 1978, and had served on the
student staff of the library for two years prior to that date.

Linda Gladen was appointed Librarian of the Hispanic Baptist Theo
logical Seminary in San Antonio, Texas, in October 1982. Ms. Gladen
holds the B.A. degree in library science from Baylor University in Waco,
Texas.

M. Edward Hunter has been named Director of Library Services for the
John W. Dickhaut Library at the Methodist Theological School in Ohio,
Delaware, Ohio. Mr. Hunter joined the staff of the Methodist Theological
School in 1960 as Assistant Librarian and served in that post until 1963.
He then served as Librarian and Instructor in Creek at Bexley Hall, Kenyon
College, in Gambier, Ohio, from 1963 to 1968, when he returned to the
Methodist Theological School as Librarian. His advancement from Librarian
to Director of Library Services will be effective July 1, 1983.

Norman J. Kansfield, Librarian of the Beardslee Library, at Western
Theological Seminary in Holland, Michigan, will leave his post in June
1983 to accept the position of Director of Library Services for the Ambrose
Swasey Library at Colgate Rochester Divinity School — Bexley Hall — Crozer
Theological Seminary in Rochester, New York. Dr. Kansfield came to West
ern Theological Seminary in 1970 as Assistant Librarian and has been
Librarian since 1974.

Warren S. Kissinger is the author of a new book, The Buggies Still
Run, published by the Brethren Press, which analyzes the traditiEns and
values of the plain people and the Pennsylvania Dutch, especially focus
ing on those who live in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. Specific issues
treated include simplicity, peace, community, service, and the peculiar
dilemmas posed for the plain people by growing tobacco and using modern
conveniences. The volume studies the changes which have faced the reli
gious community in this century and the witness of a people who have
steadfastly resisted acculturation. Mr. Kissinger is a staff member at
the Library of Congress.

John B. McTaggart will retire from his position as Director of Library
Services for the John W. Dickhaut Library at the Methodist Theological
School in Ohio, Delaware, Ohio, at the end of June 1983. Mr. McTaggart
came to the Methodist Theological School in 1960 as Librarian and was
named Director of Library Services in 1968.
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NEWS OF ATM MEMBERS - Continued

Louis J. Reith, Rare Book Librarian at St. Bonaventure University in
St. Bonaventure, New York, presented a paper entitled “The Idealpolitik of
Duke Christoph of WUrttemberg” at the Sixteenth Century Studies Conference
in St. Louis, Missouri, on October 30, 1982. Dr. Reith read the paper at
a conference session on “Realpolitik and the German Princes.”

The Reverend Robert J. Scollard, C.S.B., is the co—compiler, with
The Reverend Reginald O’Donnell, C.S.B., of Two Hundred Years of Basilian
Ordinations to the Priesthood 1782—1982, published by the University of
St. Michael’s College in Toronto, Ontario, Canada, in December. The 32—
page booklet was published on the occasion of the golden jubilee of the
compiler’s ordination. Father Scollard was Librarian of St. Michael’s
College for many years and is now full—time Archivist of the College and
an authority on the history of the Catholic Church ~n Toronto. Copies of
the booklet may be obtained by writing to: The Reverend Robert J. Scollard,
C.S.B., St. Michael’s College, 113 St. Joseph Street, Toronto, Ontario
M5S 1J4, Canada.

Peter N. VandenBerge has announced his plans to retire in June 1983
as Director of Library Services for the Ambrose Swasey Library at Colgate
Rochester Divinity School — Bexley Hall — Crozer Theological Seminary in
Rochester, New York. He joined the staff of the Ambrose Swasey Library
in 1967.

Christine Wenderoth, Reader Services Librarian of the John Bulow
Campbell Library at Columbia Theological Seminary, Decatur, Georgia, was
awarded the Ph. D. degree in theology by Emory University in Atlanta in
December 1982. Her dissertation, written under the direction of James W.
Fowler, is entitled “Play and Apologetics.” Ms. Wenderoth holds the B.A.
degree from Oberlin College in Oberlin, Ohio, the M.A. degree in theology
from Emory University, and the M.S. in L.S. degree from the University of
North Carolina at Chapel Hill. She came to her present position at
Columbia Seminary in 1980.

Jane K. Williamson has been named Foundation Archivist by the His
torical Foundation of the Cumberland Presbyterian Church and has been
elected Director of the Historical Library and Archives located in Memphis,
Tennessee. Mrs. Williamson, who was formerly Serials Librarian at the
Memphis Theological Seminary, took up her new duties on September 1, 1982.
Prior to that date the Historical Library and Archives was under the
direction of the Librarian of the Memphis Theological Seminary and was
housed as a separate part of the Seminary Library collection. The His
torical Foundation’s new office and the archival collection are now located
on the fourth floor of the adjoining new and old Memphis Theological Semi
nary Library stacks. The Foundation had its formal opening in conjunction
with the dedication of the Seminary’s Humphreys Library Addition on
November 7, 1982.
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NEWS OF ATM MEMBERS — Continued

Barry Zaslow has resigned his position as a cataloger at the Millikin
University Library in Decatur, Illinois, and is now Music and Media Cata
log Librarian at Miami University in Oxford, Ohio. He published an
article on computerized circulation systems entitled “lcs and the small
library: learning by experience” in the September 1982 issue of Illinois
Libraries (vol. 64, no. 7, pp. 838—841).

BRETHREN ENCYCLOPEDIA MAY BE ORDERED

Pre—publication subscriptions are being taken for The Brethren Ency
clopedia, a three—volume reference work covering the history, life, and
beliefs of those denominations deriving from the Brethren movement which
originated in 1708 in Schwarzenau, Germany. These include the Church of
the Brethren, Brethren Church, Fellowship of Grace Brethren Churches, Old
German Baptist Brethren, and Dunkard Brethren. An editorial office in
Oak Brook, Illinois, is finishing work on some 6,000 articles covering
all aspects of Brethren history. Established scholars as well as hundreds
of members of the sponsoring denominations have contributed articles,
which range in length from ten to four hundred lines. An extensive anno
tated bibliography will be included in the third volume, which is devoted
to lists, statistics, and concise summaries of data. The pre—publication
cost of $95.00 may be sent to: Brethren Encyclopedia, Inc., 6611 German
town Avenue, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19119.

PITTS THEOLOGY LIBRARY OPENS SPECIAL COLLECTION

The Pitts Theology Library of Emory University in Atlanta, Georgia,
announces the opening of The African Orthodox Church Archives (1880
1974). The collection contains approximately 5,000 items of manuscript
and printed material documenting the history of an independent native
South African church and the role of its archbishop, Daniel William
Alexander (1882—1970). The material was shipped to the United States by
the present head of the Church, who feared that the racial tension in
South Africa would result in the extinction of this all—Black church and
in the loss of its records. The Pitts Theology Library acquired the col
lection in 1981 and has since processed the material and created a find
ing aid for its use. The collection is open for research by serious
scholars. The opening of the Church’s photograph collection will be
forthcoming. All inquiries should be directed to: Anita IC. Delaries,
Curator of Archives and Manuscripts, Pitts Theology Library, Emory
University, Atlanta, Georgia 30322.
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A WORD OF APPRECIATION TO ATM FRIENDS

This note is to be read as a personal note of appreciation to ATM
members. The conversations with you individually at ATM Conferences or
in infrequent letters or personal visits could be compiled into a rich
anthology of recommendations for expanded bibliographic services, for
added titles or subject areas for RIO and RIT, for improved technology
(especially before we began computer production), and as a tribute to
some of your imaginative work that is relatively unpublicized. In the
Index office we have tried to respond to diverse expressed needs and have
tried, sometimes through questionnaires, to compile these into an ordered
list of recommendations. The general need for the kind of services pro
vided by the ATM Indexes is affirmed by heavy support from university
and college libraries. This professional responsibility for sharing
services with a larger public may well be expanded in the future.

A successful association publication is always larger than any in
dividual. In fact, it is debatable as to whether or not any single indi
vidual should be too dominant if a publication is to be truly catholic.
So, thank you for your support and encouragement. And, as I begin a
freelance indexing service, I trust you will welcome the new editor,
Ruth Frazer, and seek opportunities to share with her.

C. Fay Dickerson
Dickerson—Redd Indexing Systems
7321 South Shore Drive

January 28, 1983 Chicago, Illinois 60649

POSITIONS OPEN

Christian Theological Seminary is seeking applications for the posi
tion of Assistant Librarian——Technical Services, effective July 1, 1983.
Responsibilities to include operation and supervision of the department,
i.e., original cataloging, use of OCLC, serials control and ordering,
binding, book repair, and periodic inventories. Requirements: ALA ac
credited M.L.S., OCLC experience, academic background in Religious studies
and Biblical languages desirable. Salary $14,000+ depending upon quali
fications and experience. Excellent fringe benefits. Send letter of
application, resume, transcript and 3 letters of reference to Les R.
Gaibraith, Librarian, Christian Theological Seminary Library, 1000 W.
42nd Street, Indianapolis, Indiana 46208, by April 1, 1983.

A position is now open at the Reformed Theological Seminary for a
catalog librarian to assist in a reclassification—retroconversion project
already underway. Candidates must have an M.L.S. degree, experience with
OCLC, and a good working knowledge of AACR 2. For further details, inter
ested persons may write to: Sharon A. Taylor, Director of the Library,
Reformed Theological Seminary, 5422 Clinton Boulevard, Jackson,
Mississippi 39209.


